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PAWLET  
SCRAPBOOK 

Ken Major 

Mettawee Valley Lost and Found:  
A History of Pawlet and Beyond through Excavated Objects 

a presentation by Ken Major  

 

Thursday, August 18th at 7:00 p.m.  

at the Chriss Monroe Chapel, 

Cemetary Hill Road, Pawlet  
 
 
 
 

     In this presentation Ken will use artifacts excavated 

from Pawlet and other townships along and around the 

Mettawee Valley to explore the fascinating history of this 

area from colonial-era settlement into the early 20th    

century. He will use these objects to appreciate the facts 

of the time as well as consider some of the interesting 

questions they raise: What conditions did early settlers 

face? How were relationships    between people different 

in the near absence of circulating money? In what ways 

did people eat, play, and work differently before modern times? How did innovations in 

transportation change not only the rhythms of daily life, but also impact population 

trends? Excavated material from British and Spanish currency to buttons and buckles, 

from humble spoons to military items, from harmonica reeds to kerosene lantern pieces, 

invites us intimately into the lived experiences of the people who came before us and also 

illuminates the larger context of the American experiment of which they were a part. A 

more detailed version of the above may be found at www.pawlettthistoricalsociety.org. 

     Ken Major is a metal detecting hobbyist who has become fascinated with the history 

of this area. Professionally, he is a licensed psychologist-doctorate in Vermont and Chair-

person of the Vermont Psychological Associationôs Ethics Committee. Ken and his wife 

and their two daughters moved to Pawlet in 2011 from San Antonio, Texas.  

     The event is free, accessible to people with disabilities, and open to the public.        

Refreshments will be provided. Visitors are asked to park outside the cemetery fence and 

to walk the fifty yards to the chapel. However, those for whom the walk might be diffi-

cult may be driven up to the chapel doors, after which their drivers are requested to park 

their cars outside the cemetery fence. 

 

 

 

2016/2017 Membership Renewal  
Thank you for your past support of the Pawlett Historical Society. Please will you renew 

your Society membership for the forthcoming year 2016/17 by completing the enclosed 

form and mailing it with your check, payable to the Pawlett Historical Society, to      

Dorothy Carey, PHS Membership Chair, at the address on the enclosed mailing envelope. 

 

OFFICERS 

Stephen Williams 
President 

 

Robert Morlino 
Vice President 

 

Barbara OõConnor 
Treasurer 

 

John Malcolm 
Secretary 

 

 
Curator 

 

TRUSTEES 

Dorothy Carey 

Judy Coolidge 

Sue DiChiara 

Gerald Mason 

Barry Meinerth 

Peter Moore 

Sarah Rath 

Rose Smith 

 

 

 

 he purpose of the Pawlett Historical Society 
shall be to bring together those interested in 
the history of Pawlet and its environs; to 
maintain its property, i.e., the North Pawlet 
School and the Braintree School;  and to use 
these buildings for educational exhibits. 

 
he Society shall collect, preserve and make 
available for public exhibit and research  
archival records, books and artifacts which 
document the history of Pawlet.  

 
he Society shall also educate the public 
about the needs and uses of its historical  
collection and cooperate with other groups 
having a common mission. )  

Sun, July 31st :  

Chriss Monroe Chapel  

Opening and Exhibition  
   

 Thurs, August 18th : 
ñMettawee Valley Lost and Foundò  

by Ken Major 

Chriss Monroe Chapel; 7:00 p.m.  
 

Sun, September 18th : 
ñOne Room School Houses  

with reference to Braintreeò  
by Dale Prouty   

Braintree School; 3:00 p.m.  
 

October (Date TBD) :  

ñDorset Marble Quarriesò  

by Shawn Harrington   
Town Hall 7:00 p.m. 

   SAVE THESE 

       DATES 
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UPCOMING EVENT 

 

on Thursday, August 18th 

7pm at the Chriss Monroe Chapel 

 

Mettawee Valley Lost and Found:  

A History of Pawlet and Beyond through 

Excavated Objects     by Ken Major 



PHS Website to be developed  
     The Society has contracted with Chip Gibson of   

Collaboration 133 of Pawlet for the development of a 

website. To be included on the website is information on 

Society events, the history of Pawlet, the Societyôs    

collection, access to the winning 6th Grade History    

Essays, past newsletters, information on local historical 

places, and related links. The website is now in its final 

construction phase and will be available by August at 

the latest. Our Pawlett Historical Society Facebook page 

will announce the websiteôs opening.  

 

PHS Facilities at the  

Chriss Monroe Chapel  
Grand Opening Event  

Sunday, July 31st 3:00 pm  

 

 

     Please join us for the first event in the Societyôs new 

facilities, the renovated Chriss Monroe Chapel in the 

Pawlet Cemetery on Cemetery Hill Road. By virtue of 

agreement between the Society and the Pawlet Cemetery 

Association the chapel has been modified to provide 

program and exhibition space as well as archive      

processing and storage space in the back room, now to 

be renamed ñThe Susanne Rappaport Memorial Archive 

Roomò. In addition, an ADA compliant restroom has 

been added. These renovations have taken place with the 

support of a Vermont Arts Council Cultural Facilities 

Grant. 

     The opening will take place at 3:00 pm on Sunday 

July 31st with Robin Chesnut-Tangerman, State         

Representative for Pawlet, in attendance. In parallel with 

the opening there will be an exhibition on the history of 

past Pawlet businesses, kindly curated by George Bouret 

with the support of Martha Schoenemann, Sarah Rath 

and Rose Smith. The event will be free and refreshments 

will be provided.  

     Visitors are asked to park outside the cemetery fence 

and to walk the fifty yards to the chapel. Attendees may 

be dropped off at the door, but parking is limited to    

outside the cemetery fence. 

     Please join us for this important event in the life of 

the Pawlett Historical Society!  
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     As evidenced by this newsletter, there is much    

going on at the Pawlett Historical Society. During May 

we had at an intriguing lecture on early photographs of 

Pawlet residents by Eileen Travell and in June a      

successful Tag and Bake Sale. We are now looking   

forward to the results of our renovation of the Chriss 

Monroe Chapel with an opening exhibition on Sunday 

July 31. We have seen much progress on the collection 

with the support of a paid intern, Castleton College 

sen io r  Eden  A i ken ,  wo rk i ng  c l ose l y  w i t h                 

Martha Schoenemann. Our website will shortly be 

online. Then in August we will have local resident Ken 

Major providing a program on his finds in the area with 

a metal detector; in September a program on one room 

schools by Dale Prouty at the Braintree School and 

then, in October, a program on the Dorset Marble 

Quarries. In concluding I offer my thanks to those who 

have contributed to all our recent activities and to 

Sarah Rath for her help with editing this newsletter.     

         Steve Williams 

Pawlet Community Study 1890 -1990  

Chriss Monroe and The Pawlet 

Cemetery Chapel   by Candace Parks 
     A private unassuming soul, Chriss W. Monroe      

quietly made an indelible contribution to the social    

fabric of Pawlet. 

     After serving in the cavalry in France in WWI, 

Chriss resumed his job as a postman to the Pawlet area.  

If snow made the route impassable by buggy, sleigh, or 

later his Model T, Chriss would continue on horseback.  

The mail always got through ï even when he stopped 

once to help a farmer catch an escaped pig! 

     As janitor at the Pawlet Village School, he kept the 

school spotlessly maintained, and during the winter 

months stoked the coal furnace every night so children 

arrived to a warm classroom even on the coldest      

mornings. 

     Chriss showed the same commitment to a job        

well-done while caretaker for the Mettowee Cemetery 

where in the late 1950s and early 1960s he began the 

project of virtually single-handedly restoring the old 

schoolhouse on the cemetery grounds to be usable as a 

chapel.  On August 20, 1961, a special service was held 

to formally dedicate the restored chapel to Chriss W. 

Monroe. 

     Fittingly, a memorial service was held in the chapel 

after his death at age 82 on February 28, 1973 and he 

rests at peace in the grounds that he so lovingly tended 

for many years. 
 

 

 

 

 

Craftsman Style Bedside Cupboard 

to be Raffled Off  
 

PHS Collection News and Recent College  

Graduate Eden Aiken to the Rescue  
by Martha Schoenemann & Steve Williams 
 

     While the exact number of items in the collection 

will not be known until cataloging is complete, the 

current estimate is a figure between three and four 

thousand.   Many of these are already stored in 

proper archival boxes, and work is progressing on 

recording them on the Past Perfect software.   

     Two important additions have been the glass plate 

negatives of local photographers Nellie Bushee and 

Archie Burdick who photographed Pawlet and West 

Pawlet in the 1880s through 1920s. These have     

recently been digitized for easy recovery and viewing 

by George Bouret, local photographer.  Our photo 

collection also includes a significant number of photo 

postcards printed by Ella Clark, another early Pawlet 

photographer. 

     To assist in the planning of moving the bulk of the 

collection from the North Pawlet School to the Chriss 

Monroe Chapel and in preparing adequate shelving 

and other storage space in the chapel, Dorothy Carey, 

Barbara OôConnor, Sarah Rath and Rose Smith are 

working under the guidance of Martha Schoenemann 

on a Collections Committee. 

     In August 2015 the board recognized that there 

was a huge backlog of artifacts awaiting recording 

and proper archival packing. Accordingly, the hiring 

of a paid part time intern was approved. In October 

Jon Mathewson of the Middletown Springs and   

Dorset Historical Societies introduced us to Eden 

Aiken, a senior at Green Mountain College, who was 

already volunteering at the Middletown Springs   

Histor ical  Society. Eden was subsequent ly            

interviewed and hired to work for about six hours per 

week. 

     With Edenôs graduation in May 2016, her     

agreement was extended until the end of June on a 

thirty hours per week basis. Eden has been skillfully 

recording and sorting artifacts in the Societyôs Past 

Perfect software, and packing them in proper archival 

containers. 

     Eden, we thank you for your service, enthusiasm, 

and computer skills! We wish you well in your future 

career, which we hope includes much history. 

Need a soothing dose of nostalgia?  Want to see photos 

of your neighbors and friends taken 30 years ago? The   

Vermont Folklife Center has a digital archive which is 

well worth visiting (see link below). The photographs 

in this study were taken by the late Neil Rappaport and 

two women photographers who preceded him in living 

and working in Pawlet; Nellie Bushee and Ella Clark. 

Neilôs wife and collaborator, the late Susanne         

Rappaport, conducted the recorded oral interviews  

during the years 1980-1990. The web version of the 

Study has been developed from the original electronic 

publication produced by Neil Rappaport. A copy of the 

CD and other materials related to the Study have been 

donated to the Vermont Folklife Center in Middlebury,        

Vermont. The combination of the earlier photographs 

of Nellie Bushee and Ella Clark with the later work of 

the Rappaports provides a fascinating look at life in 

Pawlet over a broad period of time.  The Study is 

freely accessible to anyone on the Vermont Folk Life 

Centerôs website at:  

 

www.vermontfolklifecenter.org/digital-archive/pawlet/ 
 

 

Rights to the Study are held by  Susanneôs executor 

Eileen Travell.  Eileen has indicated her willingness to 

make the Study available for any reasonable purpose 

with her permission.  

Craftsman style bedside   

cupboard made of curly    

maple, valued at $2400, 

made and  donated to the 

Society by Vermont cabinet 

maker Ray Finan. 

 

 

Tickets are $5 each or 3 for 

$10 and will be on sale on a 

number  o f  Sundays a t       

the Dorset Farmersô      

Market and from Society 

members. 



The Evolution of a Building Project    by Sarah Rath & Steve Williams 

 

 

Rarely do people see all the effort which goes into the planning and execution of a building project.  Listed below is a    

timeline starting with a stated need for climate controlled storage space for the Societyôs collection of objects, archives, and 

photographs. 

 

In October 2011 Susanne Rappaport expressed the need for expanded storage space and it was agreed that a              

subcommittee would be appointed. In January 2012 Bob Morlino suggested that the amount of space be defined and        

Susanne proposed talking to Jack Reilly about acquiring land adjacent to the Braintree School for a new facility. 

In February 2013 the Building Committee met to discuss space needs. They concluded that exhibit space/public room 

with seating for 50-75, approx. 1800 sq. feet., about 900 sq. ft. for collections, with a small kitchen and a bathroom, totaling 

about 3000 sq. feet would be ideal. A new building would cost about $600,000 which would be beyond the Societyôs      

resources. As a result they decided to review potential existing buildings which could be leased or possibly bequeathed to 

the Society.  It was agreed that the site should have relatively good public access with parking. 

Many options were considered including: the Chriss Monroe Chapel at the cemetery, the Andrus Building, the Dodge 

Barn, the Brown Farm Building, the public library basement, and the Purple Fox Gallery building. All options were         

investigated and visited for feasibility. Only the Chapel in the cemetery remained an option, and fortunately the Cemetery 

Association was open to discussion. The Building Committee recommended the chapel to the Board, which approved the 

selection and approved negotiations with the Cemetery Association to commence. 

In May 2013 Society representatives met with the Cemetery Association to clarify certain items, e.g. the availability of 

water (yes) and power (yes) and septic system (no), plus other aspects of the proposed cooperation between the Society and 

the Cemetery Association. 

In November 2013 a further meeting was held with the Cemetery Association to delineate further the role of each party. 

At about this time Bob Morlino kindly accepted the role of project manager. 

By February 2014 a decision was made to apply for a cultural facilities grant. Such a grant would mandate that the reno-

vation include the installation of an ADA compliant restroom. At first the use of a composting toilet was considered, but 

eventually this was found to be impractical. Research showed that using a pumped out tank was outside state regulations, so 

the committee focused on finding a location for a septic tank. Eventually a site just to the west of the cemetery was found. 

In February 2015 agreement was reached with the Cemetery Association on the terms of a Memorandum of               

Understanding. On April 6, 2015 Bob Morlino wrote and submitted an application to the Vermont Arts Council for a      

Cultural Facilities Grant. 

In August 2015 the Society was notified of the success of its application and that an award of $8,729, would be made, 

payable on completion of the project by June 30, 2016. Since that date Bob Morlino has shepherded the contractors towards 

a timely completion of the project.  In addition to the above grant, the project has been largely financed by the proceeds of 

the Societyôs annual appeal letters from 2012 through 2015, which in total have raised $15,108. 

Currently a Collections Committee comprising Martha Schoenemann, Dorothy Carey, Barbara OôConnor, Sarah Rath 

and Rose Smith is considering the practical aspects of moving a large part of the Societyôs archives from the North Pawlet 

School to the chapel and the optimum storage configuration for the collection in the chapel. 

With the finish line in sight the Board and members of the Pawlett Historical Society would like to thank the following 

contractors and individuals for their work, support and contributions to bring the Chriss Monroe Chapel renovation project 

to fruition. Our thanks to: Tim Chmielewski (Action Surveying), Jim Andrus, Bud Coolidge, Dale Decker, Ed Hodgin,  

Tom Kroeber, Doug Leach, Rob Leary, Keith Mason, Peter Moore, Dom Penge, and Fred Shehadi. 

In particular we thank Bob Morlino for his many hours as project manager including grant writing, contractor    

selection, leach-field site selection and a myriad of other activities. Your leadership and dogged determination are 

appreciated ! 

Never Heard of the Historic Pawlet Tea Party?  
by Sarah Rath 

 

     

  On May 20th the Mettawee Community Schoolôs sixth grade class hosted a tea party for family members and invited 

guests from Holbrookôs Adult Home. The library was transformed by linen tablecloths, teapots, and china borrowed 

from the students and staff.  The young people eagerly greeted and served about twenty guests.  The students had       

prepared questions about óthe olden daysô which kept the conversation flowing and started many interesting discussions. 

ñWhat was your favorite class? What kind of games did you enjoy playing?ò The students soon found that they were    

being asked many of the same questions. Besides the table settings and teapots, there were several artifacts on display 

which produced more stories and laughter. The exchange of memories and first hand knowledge of local history was not 

only entertaining for all, but served to connect two groups of widely disparate ages. 

     The History Tea, developed by teachers Kelly Ahlfeld and Patti Lea, was this yearôs version of the annual history 

project sponsored by the Rupert and Pawlet History Societies since 1982. We applaud their creativity and energy to    

tailor projects which enrich learning and keep history relevant. 
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